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You Made a Bad Day at the Office Better
Colleagues rushed staff member to Emergency Department

Darlene Sorin (right) is the Executive Assistant to St. Boniface Hospital President & CEO 
Nicole Aminot (left). Sorin had a heart attack at work in April of 2023.

Darlene Sorin, of Lockport, has a saying. “It’s never 
good to have a heart attack. But if you do have one, 
St. Boniface Hospital is the best place to be.” 

Her saying comes from experience, after she had a STEMI 
heart attack, the most serious kind, at work in the spring 
of 2023. She was 61 years old. Sorin had started her job as 
Executive Assistant to St. Boniface Hospital President and CEO 
Nicole Aminot less than a year earlier.

It was April 26 to be exact; Sorin remembers it was 
Administrative Professionals’ Day. Aminot had given her a 
bouquet of flowers that morning.

Her friend, Karen, came into the office. She noticed Sorin was 
looking pale and leaning to one side in her chair. “I told her I 
just didn’t feel right,” remembered Sorin.

Concerned, Karen called in Dr. Scott Brudney, whose office 
was just down the hall, to see Sorin. He told her she had to go 
straight to the Emergency Department.

Once there, the triage nurses moved quickly to assess Sorin’s 
condition as they would any patient presenting with heart 
attack symptoms. An electrocardiogram test confirmed Sorin 
was having a heart attack. She needed treatment immediately 
to save her life.

Sorin learned that her right coronary artery was completely 
blocked. Her cardiologist, Dr. Ashish Shah, put in three stents 
to unblock her artery, threading each from one wrist and up 
her arm to her heart. 

Looking back on her experience, Sorin says she feels more 
connected to your kindness. “I work at St. B, and I was also a 
patient. I’m in awe that I had a heart attack. Sometimes I still 
don’t believe it,” she reflected. It just goes to show, Hospital 
staff are also part of the community the Hospital serves.”

Darlene says, “I’m alive today because you supported the 
care I received, rooted in women’s heart health research  
at St. Boniface Hospital.” Thank you.



In Brief: 
Foundation News

You finished the year 3x as strong!
Our friends at Canada Life and Maple Leaf Construction Ltd. 
matched all gifts to our new Emergency Department 
redevelopment and expansion project in the month of 
December 2023. 

Your gifts to the project worked 3x harder thanks to the 
generosity of our matching donors. The Foundation raised 
more than half a million dollars for St. B’s Emergency 
Department directly through the year-end campaign. 
Thank you! See page 4 for photos and details.

Needful Stones by Jonathan S. Green
Winnipeg-based 
printmaker Jonathan S. 
Green examines 
the sometimes-cold 
relationship we have 
with rock and stone 
in his new exhibition, 
Needful Stones. The 
show opened on 
February 9 at the 
Hospital’s on-site 
Galerie Buhler Gallery, 
whose operation is 
supported in part by 
Foundation donors. 

“Green’s powerful prints and sculptures treat stones 
as beings capable of influencing us. This opens the 
possibilities rock holds, including that they might want 
to work with an artist to make a drawing,” said hannah_g, 
Curator of the Galerie Buhler Gallery. 

Needful Stones will remain open at the Galerie Buhler 
Gallery until April 28. Admission is free. Learn more at 
galeriebuhlergallery.ca.

Karen’s Corner 
A lot has been going on lately 
around the McEwen Building at  
St. Boniface Hospital, where 
mental health services are 
offered. The Hospital’s Mental 
Health Program provides 
multidisciplinary psychological 
and psychiatric services to adults 
of all ages. 

A mural, titled Outside Light, was painted in December in 
the tunnel leading from the Hospital’s main building to the 
McEwen Building. You can read more about it on page 7 of  
this issue of Believe.

Before that, the interior of the McEwen Building underwent 
extensive renovations in 2021 to provide an optimal 
environment for healing. You made these improvements 
possible. Updates to the physical space created a calmer and 
more home-like setting for inpatients. 

Now, we are asking for your help to expand that environment. 
Your support this year will make it possible to create a brand-new 
therapeutic garden on the grounds of the McEwen Building. 

The therapeutic garden will provide a safe, inviting 
environment for McEwen Building inpatients and outpatients 
in the Mental Health Program attending appointments or 
group sessions.

Within the space of the garden, health-care teams will still  
be able to supervise patients appropriately, as they do inside 
the building.

Would you like to know how your support can help create the 
garden? Call 204-237-2067 or email info@stbhf.org and we 
will fill you in.

Karen Fowler, CFRE 
President & CEO  
St. Boniface Hospital Foundation

PS: Have you considered joining our Monthly Giving program? 
For you, making a monthly gift is easy and convenient because 
it’s automatic. From our perspective, your monthly gift provides 
ongoing, reliable, stable funding for Hospital priorities.

Think about signing up or increasing your monthly gift 
amount. Call us at 204-237-2067 or visit bealifeline.ca and 
click DONATE to give.

Transference (2018; 
intaglio), Jonathan S. Green
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Access Credit Union Gives Big
The Emergency Department redevelopment campaign 
received a generous boost of $100,000 in December of 
2023, thanks to Access Credit Union. The generous gift 
will revitalize critical care when Manitobans need it most.  

Access Credit Union’s CEO Larry Davey shared, “The magnitude 
and care put into the aspects of this project are incredible. This 
is not only an Emergency Department redevelopment to serve 
more patients, but also provides a space for loved ones to be 
together, and an improved work environment for the doctors 
and nurses.” 

“We’re trying to help St. Boniface 
Hospital get from better to 
best. Support from generous 
organizations like Access Credit 
Union is what will get us there,” 
remarked Foundation President  
and CEO Karen Fowler. “Gifts like 
this truly have the largest impact  
on patient care.” 

Nearly 42,000 patients are seen 
annually at St. B’s Emergency 
Department. Built in 1955, the 
current ED space has served a 
rapidly growing population with 
minimal upgrades for almost seven 
decades. Our community deserves 
a space with timely, compassionate, 
and equitable care for all. 

Access Credit Union Board Chair Curt Letkeman added, “I have 
two friends who are alive today because of your Hospital’s work. 
St. B does so much to save lives here, and we’re happy to help 
you continue that,” added Letkeman. 

Thank you for supporting Manitobans when their needs  
are critical. 

From Heart Attack Recovery to Marathon Runner

While on a trek to Mount Everest base camp in 2006, 
Paul Bernardin, of Winnipeg, felt a sudden soreness in 
his jaw, arms, and chest. At an elevation of 15,000 feet, 
he unknowingly experienced his first heart attack. He 
was 49 years old. 

After he returned home, Bernardin experienced a second heart 
attack. He survived, thanks to the compassionate care and quick 
intervention at St. Boniface Hospital, Manitoba’s Cardiac Centre 
of Excellence. 

After recovery, Bernardin took up running. As of this year, he’s 
completed 19 full marathons, 70 half marathons, and he’s still 
running. When the pandemic hit, Bernardin signed up for virtual 
runs. Wanting to make a difference while pursuing his passion, 
he decided to transform his runs into a fundraiser for the cardiac 
care team that saved his life. Bernardin is making it his mission to 
run all the streets in Winnipeg, totalling 5,000 km. That’s the same 
as running coast to coast, from Vancouver to Quebec City. He 
hopes to raise $50,000 in support of St. Boniface Hospital.  

Lives like Bernardin’s are saved every day at St. Boniface Hospital 
because of donors like you. You made it possible for him to be a 
beacon of hope and inspiration for others in our community.

By saving his life, you have saved countless others. Read more at 
bealifeline.ca > Your Impact > Patient Stories. 

Interested in doing a St. Boniface Hospital fundraiser of 
your own? Email Kate at kyacula@stbhf.org or call  
204-299-1348 for more information. 

Access Credit Union, the largest credit union in Manitoba, has invested $100,000 in 
transformed emergency care at St. Boniface Hospital. (From left) Keesy Rodewald,  
Larry Davey, Karen Fowler, Curt Letkeman, and Amanda Wilson.

Long-distance athlete Paul Bernardin is raising funds 
to support cardiac care at St. Boniface Hospital. 
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A Community Triumph, Tripled 
You made triple the difference
Because of our incredible donor community, the future is 
brighter at St. Boniface Hospital. 

Your kindness inspired us last year. Overwhelming support for 
the Foundation’s Emergency Department campaign was tripled, 
thanks to matching gifts from Canada Life and Maple Leaf 
Construction Ltd. Together, your impact totaled more than half 
a million dollars for a larger waiting area, a dedicated mental 
health space, more private patient rooms, easier access to 
expert cardiac care, private bereavement and palliative rooms, 
and so much more.  

St. Boniface Hospital is grateful for your steadfast generosity 
and unwavering support. Nicole Aminot, Hospital President 
and CEO, emphasized the revitalized Emergency Department 
will have a significantly positive impact on both patient care 
and the staff experience. 

“Being one of only three emergency 
departments in the city, this project is long 
overdue,” remarked Aminot. “We’re so 
grateful for the generosity of our donors. 
Without them, this wouldn’t be possible.” 

You paved the way for a better future at St. B. One with 
compassionate care, with equitable and timely access for all. In 
2024, we are thrilled to celebrate the incredible difference you 
have made for our Emergency Department redevelopment and 
expansion campaign. 

You are helping St. Boniface Hospital build the Emergency 
Department our community deserves. Thank you.

CARDIAC CLASSIC

SAVE THE DATE
AUGUST 12, 2024

REGISTRATION  
NOW OPEN
Space is limited

To register, email Kate at 
kyacula@stbhf.org.
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You Gave Surgeons the Equipment of Tomorrow 
Superman isn’t the only one with x-ray vision these days.

You have made it possible for St. Boniface Hospital surgeons 
like Dr. Randy Guzman to get some of their clearest views 
yet inside the human body, using state of the art diagnostic 
imaging equipment.

The newest addition is a mobile fluoroscopic C-arm, funded  
by Foundation donors and Hospital lottery ticket buyers.  
The Hospital put it into use starting in January of 2024.

“This is for wire procedures, where you want to see the  
blood vessel so you can balloon it, you can stent it,” explained 
Dr. Guzman, who is Regional Lead, Section of Vascular Surgery, 
WRHA and Service Chief, Section of Vascular Surgery at 
St. Boniface Hospital.  

The mobile C-arm uses x-rays to give Dr. Guzman live, high-
definition pictures of blood vessels during minimally invasive 
procedures. “Basically, you need an x-ray picture to see inside 
the body to thread and manipulate the wires,” he said. 

The new three-piece set, manufactured by GE HealthCare, 
includes the C-arm unit, double touch-screen monitors, and a 
smaller, portable monitor with controls to move and rotate the 
C-arm. All the equipment is on caster wheels. 

“There are older mobile C-arms in the Hospital, but this one 
is the most advanced in terms of the imaging quality and 
capabilities,” he said. “We are very grateful to Foundation 
donors for their support.”

You make sure St. Boniface Hospital stays at the leading 
edge of medical technology. Thank you.

Your steadfast support was a key 
factor in saving Paul Conrad’s life 
when his heart stopped in 2022.
St. Boniface Hospital Foundation has 
more than 330 donors who choose to 
give monthly. Joining them is among 
the smartest – and easiest – ways you 
can ensure St. B continues to provide 
the best care for patients like Paul.  
Now, and into the future.

SCAN HERE  
to sign up

Vascular surgeon Dr. Randy Guzman in Operating Room 
4 at St. B, with the new mobile C-arm that gives him and 
other surgeons high-quality imaging of blood vessels during 
procedures.

When your need is  ongoing
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Your Gift was a Silver Lining 
Heart attack patient experiences 
compassionate care
Former St. Boniface Hospital patient Alex Fedorchuk 
learned that heart attacks don’t always look and feel  
like they do in movies.  

In March of 2022, Fedorchuk felt like he couldn’t get a big 
breath in. Thinking something was wrong with his lungs, his 
wife, Cheryl, drove him to Boundary Trails Hospital close to 
their home in Morden. The emergency department staff there 
did tests on his lungs and couldn’t find the problem. They 
determined it must be cardiac-related. Despite not having the 
classic chest-clutching pain often portrayed by Hollywood, tests 
confirmed that Fedorchuk was indeed having a heart attack.  

He was transported by ambulance to St. Boniface Hospital, 
Manitoba’s Cardiac Centre of Excellence. Fedorchuk recalled 
that the whole process was incredibly swift. The paramedics 
responsible for him made him feel comfortable during the 
journey. They were attentive, knowledgeable, and even joked 
around with him during the trip to ease his mind. 

“You expect their job to be hard, and it is, but they do it so well.  
I must make special mention of their attention and care,”  
said Fedorchuk.

Once he arrived at St. B’s Cardiac Catheterization Laboratory 
his care continued to be excellent. Fedorchuk commended the 
level of kindness he felt, remarking, “We came in so quickly 
from the ambulance and flew down the hallway. There was no 
delay. I felt pretty important!”  

The cardiac team placed a stent to re-open his blocked artery, 
and the next thing he knew, he was in his recovery bed. He 
fondly commented on how upbeat the staff caring for him 
were. He recalled that the nurses openly expressed their 
contentment, saying they loved working at St. B.

“Psychologically, the staff made it such a positive experience. 
Having that level of care really calms a person down. Everyone 
was so confident, and calm,” said Fedorchuk.  

He was back at St. Boniface Hospital a few months later, 
requiring a second stent to be placed. He was treated quickly, 
improving blood flow to his heart. The repeat experience 
was as positive as a heart attack story could be, and the 
compassion in his care still stands out to Fedorchuk. “It really 
felt like the best treatment. I haven’t got one bad thing to say 
about it.”  

Your generosity makes a world of difference to patients like 
Alex at St. Boniface Hospital. Thank you.  

Cheryl (left) and Alex Fedorchuk. Alex had a heart attack in 2022 
but did not experience the symptoms one would expect.
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Art You Supported – Underground!
300-foot mural painted in Hospital tunnel 
Local artists have added a colourful new mural to the 
basement tunnel leading from St. Boniface Hospital  
to the McEwen Building, where mental health services 
are provided.

Artists Natalie Baird and Toby Gillies were hired by Artists in 
Healthcare Manitoba to paint the 300-foot-long mural, titled 
Outside Light, on the concrete tunnel wall in December of 2023. 
They designed and painted the mural in collaboration with other 
local artists. It took them about two weeks to complete.

You helped fund the mural project, in part, through the 
Hospital’s Art at the Bedside program which promotes healing 
through the arts and creativity throughout the facility. 

Other funding sources for the project and its collaborative 
approach included the Manitoba Arts Council, Artists in 
Healthcare Manitoba, the Jewish Foundation of Manitoba,  
and The Winnipeg Foundation.

Baird and Gillies enlisted other artists in Winnipeg to collaborate 
and design the painting in a workshop they held in September 
of 2023.

The mural uses abstract, organic shapes and bright colours to 
evoke the trees and foliage that grow in the riverfront forest 
behind the Hospital. 

“We wanted to show the dappled light in the foliage along the 
Red River,” said Baird.

The artists joined the duo for a stroll on the river walkway last fall, 
to gain inspiration before they sketched out ideas for the mural.

“The mural brings a sense of lightness and colour to the 
basement tunnel,” said Baird.

“We heard positive feedback from passers-by as we were 
painting the wall. People commented on how it made the 
tunnel a nicer place to be,” she added.

“It’s amazing the difference some paint can make,” said one 
Hospital employee as if on cue as she walked past the mural.

You have brightened the days of patients and staff  
(and the walls!) at St. Boniface Hospital. Thank you.

Artists Natalie Baird (left) and Toby Gillies collaborated with other local 
artists in December of 2023 to create the mural, titled Outside Light
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Giving.  
Remembering. Celebrating.
Thank you to our many compassionate donors who have chosen to make 
gifts to St. Boniface Hospital Foundation in honour of those listed below.  

Gifts recognized were made from from August 1, 2023 to November 30, 2023.

Believe
Reducing our environmental footprint 
is a priority for the Foundation. To 
receive Believe in your inbox instead  
of your mailbox, please email  
info@stbhf.org.

All materials are the copyright of 
St. Boniface Hospital Foundation, 2024.

For address changes, distribution 
questions or to stop receiving Believe, 
please email info@stbhf.org.

PM 40064250 
Return undeliverable Canadian addresses to:  
St. Boniface Hospital Foundation 
C1026 – 409 Taché Avenue 
Winnipeg, MB R2H 2A6

C1026 – 409 Taché Avenue Winnipeg, 
MB R2H 2A6

Open weekdays: 8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.

Tel: 204-237-2067   Web: bealifeline.ca

Email: info@stbhf.org

In  
memory
Robert E. Allan
Lucie Allard
Magda Andranistakis
Feliciano Argana Diaz
Joseph H. Babiak
Beverley Bakun
Joseph G. Baldwin
Bernice M. Bell
James A. Bell
Omar G. Bilokury
Patricia Blobel
Gilbert Boissonneault
Katharina Brosi
Joe Brown
Marvin John Bugyik
Paul G. Cantafio
Marguerite Caron
Lloyd Chernichan
Walter Cheslock
Alejandro Clarke
Lyle Edward Corbet
Antoine Daudet
Mary Declercq
Denis Desilets
Barbara DeSmedt
Dalene D. Didoshak
Allan Dolynchuk
Derryl Dowhy
Ken Dowse
Kerry L. Eckert
George Peter Esau
Victor B. Fedorowich
Ronald Ferens
Buella J. Fowler
Agatha Fuchs
Lawrence Allen Gambin
Siegfried F. Garbe
Ron Gilkes
Eila Gill
Baby Benjamin Mark Giroux
Megan Glassco
Karyn Globerman
Philip & Edah Goldstein
Edwin Goritz
Betty Guilmette
Robert Hague
Philip F. Hall
John Hannah
Dave S. Hardie
Godfrey Harding
Edmund Hartel
Richard Harvey
Marlene Hawley
Harry Helash
Sheila M. Henderson
George Hibbert

Herman Hildebrand
Edward R. Hurta
Tom Ireland
Anna Jobin
Daniel Joss
Karen
Barry Killbery
Lawrence E. Klump
Valerie Kohut
Neil Koop
Wren Marie Kostiuk
Olga Kupiak
Baby Charlotte Kuzminski 
Baby Elizabeth Juliet Kuzminski
Fernand Labossiere
Gerard Henri Joseph Lambert
Esther Lannoo
Jason Lapointe
Anne Lee
Luc Legault
Michael Lerner
Leslie S. Litman
Jack Litvack
Baby Charlotte Anne Elizabeth 

Lockhart 
Robert (Rob) Losie
Dr Kenneth M. MacDonald
Lois Elizabeth MacDonald
Malcolm J. Mackie
Isabel MacPhail
Maria Maida
Timothy Marceniuk
Michael McBay
Doug McGregor
Robert McLeod
John W. McWhirter
William G. A. Middlebro
George Mironuk
Jennifer Moran
Marilyn Joyce Moskal 
Denise Moyal
Debbie Murray
John Mytz
Leo Offrowich
Dolaine Oystreck
Carol Padilla Dau
Hugh Palmer
Melba Karen Parker
Lydia Penner
Michele Pepe
Filomena Pepe
Joseph Henri Ploquin
Gordon Pollock
Allan Pott
Louis N. Prefontaine
Keith Raynor
Agathe Rochon
Catherine E. Romas
Gaurisankar Roy
Grant Russell

Fayre H. Russenholt
Brian Seewald
Lena Shewchuk
Michael J. Shewchuk
Larry Shields
Barbara J. Sigurdson
Alberto Sikora
Dr Pawan K. Singal
Earl Smith
Eileen Smith
Lillian Sokal
Betty Sorenson
Yvette St Godard
Emil Stasiuk
Betty Catherine Steigerwald
Bob Stewart
Edith Stobart
Marjorie Swartz
Lawrie C. Thibert
Jean Sylvia Thomas
Baby Lincoln W. Thomas
Ernest Todaschuk
Elizabeth J. Turton
Ralph Turton 
Baby Austin Votto
Sarah Waldner
Yanyan Wang
Gerald Henry Wiebe
Sam Wilder
Beverley Yaworski
Jozef Zmavc

In  
celebration
Hero Ames
Alexander Anthony
Heather Bouchard
Dave Bowles
Kathleen Cushman
Ariel Desender
Finn Dickie
Leif Dickie
Michelle Gillies
Judith B. Hall
Addison Loeppky
Alice Middleton
Maureen Newman
Daniel Picton
Raphael T. Sangalang
St. Boniface Hospital  

Health-care Workers
Erin Thomas
Elizabeth Toms
Cuc A. Tu 

St. Boniface Hospital Foundation is 
located on the traditional territories 
of the Anishinaabe, Cree, Oji-Cree, 
Dakota, and Dene peoples, and on 
the national homeland of the Red 
River Métis. We acknowledge that our 
water is sourced from Shoal Lake 40 
First Nation. We respect the treaties 
that were made on these territories, 
and we acknowledge the harms and 
mistakes of the past. Recognizing that 
we are all treaty people, we dedicate 
our efforts towards a more loving and 
compassionate world as we all move 
forward in a spirit of reconciliation 
and collaboration.  

@STBHF


